NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

20 AUGUST 2004
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Friday, August 20, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 9:00 a.m., Friday, August 20, 2004.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, Brian Quintana, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold –Stated that as always it is a pleasure to be with the Regents and staff.  She stated that she recently attended the 2004 AER Biennial International Conference in Orlando, Florida.  She stated that it was the best she has attended.  She brought back some session materials from the conference to share with the Superintendent and staff.  She outlined the workshops that she attended at the AER Conference.  She stated that the workshops that she attended were very informative and benefited her as a member of the Board of Regents.  She stated that she regrets that all of the Regents could not attend.  She was pleased that Regent McAninch and Regent Quintana were in attendance, as well as a large number of NMSVH staff.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings for inviting the Regents to attend the school year staff orientation.  She was afforded the opportunity to make a short welcome to all of the staff.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings and Dr. Johnson for affording Liz Ritchie, NMSVH Outreach Itinerant Teacher time during the July Board of Regents meeting to address the Board regarding her work as an itinerant teacher.  Her presentation was very inspiring.  
Brian Quintana – Wished everyone in attendance a good morning.  He stated that he also attended the 2004 AER Biennial International Conference.  He stated that he felt the conference was very good.  He stated that he was a little concerned that the conference organizers did not have enough Braille material on hand during registration for everyone that attended.  He stated that he also attended some interesting workshops during the conference.  He outlined some of the workshops that he attended.  He stated that overall he felt the conference was a good experience.  He thanked the school for allowing him to attend.
Dave Baland –Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He stated that he was not able to attend the 2004 AER Conference.  He stated that since the last Board of Regent’s meeting he spoke with a commercial realtor who indicated that he understands land swap deals and would be willing to sit down with NMSVH staff to discuss the process.  This realtor has experience with this type of land acquisition with the state and is willing to help NMSVH in their efforts to procure some land for the ECP site.  He stated that he received a call from Superintendent Jennings regarding a news story that ran on a local network.  The news story implied that NMSVH was involved in a lawsuit.  He stated that he has some contacts that were able to call the network to clarify the story.  It turned out that the story was not about NMSVH, but about the Commission for the Blind.  They misidentified the involved agency by referring to “the blind school” instead of the Commission for the Blind.  He stated that he is not sure the contact was able to make a difference, however a subsequent story clarified which agency was involved in the lawsuit.        
Alicia McAninch – Stated that she is happy to be in attendance at this meeting.  She stated that she was happy to be involved in the opening of the 2004-2005 staff orientation session on the main campus.  She stated that she also attended the 2004 AER Biennial International Conference.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings and the school for their support of the Regents in attending this valuable conference.  She stated that she passed on the conference information that she brought back to some of the school staff.  She outlined the workshops that she attended.  She stated that during a recent early morning hour in La Luz she came across Janice Duseau and the Personnel Preparation Program students who were having an early morning orientation and mobility lesson.  She stated that it was startling to see this occurring at 6:00 a.m. in the morning.  It was startling in a positive way.  She stated that it is good to see that the instructors and students are dedicated to the program.  She thanked the Board and staff for all of their support.
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is happy to be in attendance.  He stated that he was not able to attend the 2004 AER Conference.  He stated that it is his hope that he will make an AER Conference before his term on the Board of Regents is over.      
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings asked if the Board still wanted to do a walk-through of the Watkins Education Center (WEC).  She stated that the WEC is 90% complete.  All staff and teachers have moved back into the facility and classes are being held.  The Board expressed their desire to tour the WEC while they are on campus for this Board of Regent’s meeting.  President Baland suggested that the Board tour the WEC after they come out of Executive Session.  There were no revision to, or questions concerning the Board agenda. 
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 9, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 9, 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her report she would like to thank Regent Ingold and Regent McAninch for attending the staff orientation.  She stated that she feels that staff sees the attendance by the Regents as a positive show of support.  She stated that she and Retha Coburn recently met with analysts from the Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) and the Department of Finance and Administration (DFA).  During this meeting the analysts were asked to share their thoughts and feelings on the school maintaining a reserve balance, and how they feel the reserve balance impacts our requests for capital outlay monies.  The analysts did not have any specific thoughts on the matter.  They indicated that as analysts it is not their place to address our reserve balance.  They did have some recommendations.  One recommendation was for the school to meet with Mr. Abbey, the Director of the LFC.  She stated that the school is in the process of setting up that meeting.  She stated that the analysts felt that we need to push the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) to articulate what they feel the policy is on reserve balances.  We need to determine if the CHE feels that we should maintain a certain percentage of our reserve balance.  She stated that she feels that overall the meeting with the analysts was positive.  The analysts now have a better understanding of NMSVH as a whole.  She stated that the analysts were able to take a tour of the campus while they were here for the meeting.  They commented more than once on how well maintained and beautiful the facilities are.  They also had the opportunity to speak with a couple of teachers and some of the students.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the meeting with the analysts was very positive.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she did inform the analysts that we currently have the State Investment Council doing a study on the impact of NMSVH using part of the reserve funds for the ECP project.  This study is designed to let us know what the long term financial impact would be to NMSVH.  She stated that the State Investment Council will present the results of their study to the Board of Regents during the October 1, 2004 meeting.  President Baland stated that he would like to attend the meeting with Mr. Abbey, Director of the LFC.  Superintendent Jennings stated that once this meeting is established she will ensure that the Board is informed of the place, date, and time.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there has been much discussion lately relating to mentoring, not only as part of the Personnel Preparation Program but as part of the Three Tier Licensure process.  She stated that Level I teachers are going to require a mentor in order to move up to Level II.  Veronica Gallegos, NMSVH Human Resources Coordinator is working on a program to provide the required mentoring.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she recently heard from the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ).  She stated that they have been given some grant funding and NMSVH will be beneficiaries of the funding.  The DOJ is going to use some of the grant funding to send Dr. Oswald, who was one of the mental health experts that visited our campus last December, to our campus for two days and provide some technical assistance to NMSVH.  She stated that we are excited about that opportunity.  She feels that it will give us the opportunity to address the findings of the last DOJ visit, and determine if there are processes that we can put into place to address some of the concerns that the DOJ has.  Katherine Ingold noted that the Superintendent’s Report addresses a Leadership Team Retreat.  She asked where the retreat was held. Superintendent Jennings stated that the retreat was held in Albuquerque, in a hotel.  It was felt that it would be more productive if we removed ourselves from any outside distraction that would be present if it was scheduled on our main campus or at the ECP.  It proved to be very beneficial to everyone.  Katherine Ingold stated that she liked the fact that the Leadership Team used the retreat to work on a strategic plan.  She asked if the Superintendent has a time frame on completion of the strategic plan.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Leadership Team is meeting again on August 30th to continue work on the strategic plan by finalizing some objectives.  After the objectives are finalized work will be begin to put together some action plans.  She stated that she feels that when done we will have a very workable document.  She stated that she feels that the process of working on the strategic plan is being very beneficial to everyone involved.  It allows everyone involved to focus on where we were, where we are, and where we hope to be.  The process has been beneficial to everyone on the Leadership Team and will result in a strategic plan that is realistic and that will benefit the school.  Brian Quintana asked who attended the retreat.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it was attended Linda Lyle, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Retha Coburn, John Williams, Justin Burks, Veronica Gallegos, Carolyn Vick, and herself.  Alicia McAninch asked how many students we have registered on the main campus this school year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we currently have 6 new students on the main campus.  We have a potential of 6 more new students.  Once we have everyone enrolled we will have an enrollment of 60 students in the main campus program.  Alicia McAninch stated that the COSB display that was part of the AER Conference contained a lot of pictures from our campus.  It was great to see NMSVH so prominently displayed at an international conference.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or comments regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no other questions or comments.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – July 2004  

Veronica Gallegos stated that in addition to what is contained in the presented report she has a couple of recently received resignations.  Diana Swope, a part time transportation provider, has resigned.  Her date of hire was 8/13/01 and date of resignation is 8/6/04.  Kameron Maurer, a full time adaptive physical education instructor, has also resigned.  His date of hire was 8/11/03 and date of resignation is 8/13/04.  President Baland asked if there was anything else to add to the report.  Veronica Gallegos stated that she had nothing else to add.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Personnel Report reflects one Residential Housekeeper, Part-Time.  After much discussion the school outsourced the housekeeping services for the residence.  She stated that outsourcing had been attempted but the quality of service that was being provided was very poor.  She stated that residence housekeeping services had been completely stopped for a couple of months.  The decision was then made to utilize a part time housekeeper for the residence.  She stated that this additional position does not have a negative impact on the budget.  We are staying within the budget.  She stated that the school is saving a small amount of money by going with a part time position versus the full time position that we used to have.  President Baland asked if the part time residential housekeeper is assigned other work on campus in addition to the residence.  Superintendent Jennings stated the position only works in the residence.  The Director of Plant Operations has informed the part time position that she may be used other places on campus as the need arises.  President Baland encouraged the periodic assignment of duties to other areas on the campus.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report.  Alicia McAninch noted that the personnel report reflects Linda Jordan as a new hire for Outreach.  She asked what area of the state Linda Jordan is covering.  Dr. Johnson stated that she is living in Albuquerque and is covering an area from Jemez Valley to Hobbs and Carlsbad. There were no other questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – June 2004.
Superintendent Jennings reported that we have increased our portfolio by $855,000.00 from 2003 to 2004.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report.  There were no questions or comments.  
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – June 2004.
Superintendent Jennings directed the Regents to page 43 of the presented report.  She pointed out an error in the Grand Total Summary for Unrestricted Capital Outlay, Actual Amount.  The presented report reflects $87,577.65.  The report should reflect $376,919.00.  The report will be corrected.  The same error is reflected under Grant Total Summary Without Portfolio Interest & Appr/Depr, Unrestricted Capital Outlay, Actual Amount.  That will also be corrected.  She stated that the corrected figures will put us in the red by about $722,000.00 this year.  Because of the positive performance of our investment portfolio we have not had to pull money from our reserve accounts to make up for the deficit.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is going to need an approval motion from the Board on this item because it needs to be submitted to the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) by September 1, 2004.  She stated that this report is not finalized.  Retha Coburn still has some items that need to be calculated and included or clarified in the report.  Retha Coburn is working with the auditors on the depreciation expense.  There are also some grants that need to be finalized.  Recently there was some billing dispute with our contract architect.  There were some differences in what we are being billed and what we feel we owed.  That has just been settled and will require some small revisions to this report.  Superintendent Jennings asked that when a motion is given that it include verbiage that would allow the Director of Business & Finance to make the above adjustments to the approved report before submission to CHE.  President Baland asked if any member of the Board has reservations about presenting a motion that would allow adjustments to the approved budget report.  No member of the Board expressed reservations with such a motion.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2003-2004 Revised Operating Budget/Expense Report as of June 30, 2004 with the reservations as stated by Superintendent Jennings, giving the Superintendent and Director of Business & Finance the approval to make necessary revisions before submission to the Commission on Higher Education before September 1, 2004.  (carried unanimously)

President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings to brief the Board on any changes that were necessary to the above budget/expense report during the October 1, 2004.

D. Balance Sheet, June 2004. 
Superintendent Jennings presented the June 2004 Balance Sheet.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments on the presented Balance Sheet.  There were no questions or comments.
E. Deletion of Fixed Assets.

Superintendent Jennings presented a request to dispose of one 1988 Dodge Van through public auction, sealed bid.  This vehicle is beyond its serviceable life and is no longer cost effective to maintain in the fleet.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the Deletion of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Has
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:38 a.m. to 10:15 a.m., August  20, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:38 a.m., Friday, August 20, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos (for Limited Personnel issues, Hiring of New Certified Staff and Legal Issues).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:15 a.m., Friday, August 20, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to hire Kurt Fisk as full-time 9-month Athletic Instructor at an annual salary of $43,000.00, Level III on the pay scale.   (carried unanimously)
At this point the Board of Regents took a short break to tour the Watkins Education center.
IX. Major Focus – Summer Camps
Ron Later, NMSVH Orientation and Mobility Instructor provided the Board with a brief overview of the NMSVH Summer Camps and the summer home visits.  Summer home visits were made to students in Farmington, Albuquerque, Espanola, Las Cruces, Las Vegas, and Tohatchi.  A total of 14 students were seen by various NMSVH staff depending on the services provided to each student.  The summer home visits are designed to identify areas of student need based on the communities where they live.  Instruction can then be tailored to fit the needs of the student.  It also assists with continuity between the campus environment and home environment.  It is a sharing of information that has assisted parents, students, and the NMSVH staff.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is happy to see the home visit program reinstated.  Ron Later stated that Superintendent Jennings reinstated the program about 3 years ago.  Ron Later briefed the Board on the summer camps that were held on the main campus and at the ECP.  He provided a brief description of the activities and purpose of each camp.  Camp Life was for ages 6 – 11 years of age and had about 14 students.  Camp Life was held at the ECP in Albuquerque and was coordinated by Sherri Lyle, NMSVH Itinerant Teacher.  Superintendent Jennings stated that two staff, Bea Milos and Martha Velasco, from the main campus traveled to Albuquerque to work with Camp Life.  Ron Later stated that Camp Beary Fun was a one week camp held on the main campus.  It was for ages 6 – 11 years of age and was attended by 16 students, 5 of which were NMSVH students.  The camp has been redesigned to be more academic than it has in the past.  He provided an overview of the activities provided at Camp Beary Fun.  Camp Beary Fun resulted in 3 new student enrollments for school year 2004 – 2005.  Ron Later stated that Camp Enrichment was a four week program for ages 12 and up and was held on the main campus.  Camp Enrichment had 27 students participating, 14 from Mexico, and 13 from around the State of New Mexico.  For the past three years the local Rotary Club has assisted with funding to allow international students to participate in the camp.  This year we had students participate from Juarez, and Durango, Mexico.  The Rotary Club paid the cost of the visas and travel expenses for the international students.  Ron Later stated that Camp Beary Fun and Camp Enrichment also helped to support the Personnel Preparation Program in that we had a number of professionals enrolled in Personnel Preparation Program who assisted with the camps as interns.  The main focus of Camp Enrichment is academic with some recreational activities scheduled.  He provided a brief overview of the activities provided at Camp Enrichment.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Ron Later wears many hats on this campus.  He is one of our Orientation & Mobility Instructors, does excellent functional visions evaluations, coordinates the home visit program, and many of our summer camps.  This is also his second year coordinating our inclusion program which puts some of our main campus students in class in the public school setting.  Ron Later takes a great deal of initiative at NMSVH and has made the work of the Superintendent much easier.  The Board thanked Ron Later for his dedication and hard work at NMSVH.  
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSVH Policy 646, Use of Facilities and Services.

Superintendent Jennings stated that this revision is the result of a conversation held during the July meeting of the Board of Regents.  At that time the Regents 
expressed concern that a paragraph that addressed the Superintendent’s authority to waive facility use fees was not specific enough.  This policy has been revised to provide a clear statement on the Superintendent’s authority to waive facility use fees as well as makes a firm statement that under no circumstances will the proof of liability insurance requirement be waived.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the revision to NMSVH Policy 646.  There were no questions or concerns.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 646 as presented.  In Favor:  Regent Baland, Regent Ingold, Regent Miyagishima, Regent Quintana.  Opposed – Regent McAninch.  Motion carried by a vote of 4 to 1.  
XI.
Other Items

A. 04-05 Budget Revisions/05-06 Budget Proposal.
Superintendent Jennings presented the 04-05 Budget Revision and 05-06 Budget Proposal.  She stated that administration is very conscientious about getting together as a group when developing revisions to the budget.  All department heads are involved in and are aware of the presented revisions.  She stated that she would be happy to answer questions that the Board may have regarding the revisions to the 04-05 budget.  There were no questions or comments regarding the revisions.  The revisions to the 04-05 budget were approved under agenda item VII. C.  
Superintendent Jennings presented the 05-06 Budget Proposal for the Board’s approval.  She stated that for the 05-06 budget the investment portfolio gains and losses are not reflected.  This is the result of input from our analyst with the Commission on Higher Education.  Our analyst indicated that investment portfolio gains and losses should not be reflected in the budget that is submitted to them.  She directed the Board to page 3 of the presented budget.  She stated that this budget reflects total expenditures of $10,878,667.00.  This total expenditure does not include capital outlay costs.  She stated that the increase in total expenditures is primarily due to salaries and the addition of teaching positions at the Early Childhood Program site.  She stated that while preparing this budget each expenditure line item was decreased by 10%, which is a relatively small amount when considering the overall budget.  She directed the Board to page 4 of the presented budget.  This page reflects that our total unrestricted revenue from endowment, land and permanent fund income is $9,221,700.00.  Page 5 of the presented budget reflects that our unrestricted revenue, which includes revenue from joint powers agreements, and funds received through the Outreach services billing process, totals $429,000.00.  Our restricted revenue totals $456,819.00.  The restricted revenue reflects our grant funding which are typically designated to a specific program/service.  President Baland stated that page 3 of the budget reflects a row titled “beginning balances.”  He asked what “beginning balances” 
means.  Where exactly did these funds come from?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is unable to accurately answer that question, but will pose the question to the Director of Business and Finance and return an answer to all members of the Board.  Superintendent Jennings stated that one area of expenditure increase reflected in this budget is $500,000.00 for capital outlay.  We typically put $400,000.00 aside for capital outlay, but because of the increase in the Permanent Land Fund we have increased our capital outlay line item by $100,000.00.  This will allow us to have funding for extra projects that may arise during the fiscal year, without having to go to CHE for a budget revision.  She pointed out that $50,000.00 has been set aside for USAC E-Rate Matching Funds.  This line item has been established, and funds designated to it, to increase our success when applying for E-Rate funding.  E-Rate funding is granted on a matching agreement.  We are required to match (80% - 20%) what is awarded to us.  By designating this $50,000.00 we are showing good faith in our use of E-Rate funds.  Superintendent Jennings stated that overall our expenditures for FY 2005-2006 total $11,428,000.00 and our revenues total $10,107,000.00.  This leaves a deficit of approximately $1.3 million.  She restated that the total revenues do not reflect our investment portfolio gain or losses.  President Baland asked for an explanation of the expenditure Other Salaries – Part-Time/Temp listed under the ECP on page 10.  Veronica Gallegos explained that that is for a part-time nurse which has been added at the ECP.  She stated that the Personnel Report which was presented earlier reflects the addition of a main campus full-time instructor, the deletion of an education assistant position for the main campus, the addition of a full-time instructor at the ECP, the addition of a half-time itinerant teacher at the ECP, and a full-time education assistant at the ECP.  This would be a total staff increase of 3.5 FTEs for fiscal year 2005-2006.  All of these changes are reflected as part of the proposed 2005-2006 budget.  President Baland stated that page 11 of the proposed budget reflects a total expenditure of $96,892.00.  Is that the total for multiple part-time employees at the main campus?  Veronica Gallegos stated that that is the total budgeted figure for all part-time employees at the main campus, which includes substitute teachers, transportation provider subs, food service subs, etc.  President Baland stated that page 30 of the proposed budget reflects $8,400.00 under the row titled ECP Albuquerque Property Lease.  Does this reflect the lease fees that we are going to be paying for the parking lot on the east side of the ECP site?  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is correct.  President Baland stated that page 29 of the proposed budget reflects a total expenditure increase for operation and maintenance of the plant.  Is that increase due to the age and complexity of our campus?  Superintendent Jennings stated that a great deal of the expenditure increase for the operation and maintenance of the plant is due to the ever increasing cost of utilities.  President Baland stated that regarding utility payments, do the utility companies average our monthly utility usage to establish a monthly payment, or are we paying the actual usage rate each month?  Justin Burks stated that as far as he is aware we pay by actual usage each month.  President Baland stated that he has heard that you can save a little money by having your usage averaged and have a constant monthly figure established for 
fees.  He stated that he is skeptical that averaging would result in a savings.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will check to see if we are billed on actual usage or whether we are being averaged.  President Baland stated that page 31 of the proposed budget reflects that we only budgeted $1,500.00 for auto liability insurance through NM Risk Management.  He stated that this appears to be a very low figure given the size of our vehicle fleet.  He asked if the state self-insures the vehicle fleet?  Justin Burks stated that NM Risk Management assesses our premiums based on our experience rating.  Because we have had very few claims over the past few years we have seen a decrease in our liability insurance premium.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would verify the auto liability and auto physical damage premiums with NM Risk Management and report back to the Board.  Katherine Ingold stressed the importance of verifying the auto liability insurance information.  She stated that given the size of our fleet it does not seem possible that our total premiums could be so low.  President Baland asked if there were any additional questions or comments regarding the proposed 2005-2006 budget.  Katherine Ingold asked how much higher the 2005-2006 budget is than the 2004-2005 budget.  Superintendent Jennings stated the 2005-2006 budget reflects an increase of approximately $850,000.00.  There were no other questions or comments.   
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the 2005-2006 Budget Proposal as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Purchase of Shelving for Instructional Resource Center (IRC).

Justin Burks presented a recommendation to purchase IRC shelving system and installation from Western Office Systems in the amount of $59,778.24 based on New Mexico state price agreement #30-000-00-00090.  The IRC bookrooms housed in Bert Reeves have reached total shelving capacity and growth is expected due to programming changes.  As a result of an internal research process to explore our options, two proposals were received; one from Western Office Systems of Las Cruces, NM in the amount of $59,778.24, and the second from Rocky Mountain Office Systems of Albuquerque, NM in the amount of $56,333.67.  Both proposals were evaluated based on criteria contained in the recommendation presented to the Board.  The evaluation team consisted of Superintendent Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Justin Burks, Doug Jensen, Ruthie Ford, Margie Macias, and Retha Coburn.  While the low bid was submitted by Rocky Mountain Office Systems, it is felt that the purchase should be awarded to Western Office Systems as this is the supplier for the shelving system that is currently installed in the IRC.  It would be beneficial to the school to maintain the same type and quality of shelving as already installed.  In addition, the track system utilized by Western Office System is, in the opinion of the review committee, of much higher quality, and should provide us with the same exceptional service as the presently installed track system.  The shelving system offered by Western Office System has shelf supports that are constructed of 11 gauge steel versus the 18 gauge steel offer by Rocky Mountain Office Systems.  11 gauge steel is a much heaver product which will provide years of service.  
Katherine Ingold asked if we are obligated to go with the lowest bidder.  Justin Burk stated that both bidders are on state and GSA contract so we are not restricted to the low bidder.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is happy to see that Western Office Systems bid on this contract.  They are the company that installed the shelving system that is currently in the IRC and it will be nice to have a continuum of service.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is happy to see that the IRC has grown so much that additional shelving is needed.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments concerning this recommendation.  There were no additional questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase IRC shelving system and installation from Western Office Systems in the amount of $59,778.24 based on New Mexico state price agreement #30-000-00-00090  (carried unanimously)

C.
Architect Professional Services Contract.
Superintendent Jennings requested that this item be tabled until the October 1, 2004 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  Bids on this contract did not close until this past Wednesday, August 17, 2004 and administration does not feel that there has been sufficient time to prepare a comprehensive recommendation.  The current contract does not expire until October 31, 2004.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to table this item until the October 1, 2004 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.    
D. Regent Travel Cost Comparison.

A travel cost comparison was done at the request of the Board of Regents to ensure that the Board and school were being fiscally responsible when scheduling the state transportation airplane to transport Regents to the main campus to conduct NMSVH business.  The travel cost comparison was presented to the Board as part of the August 20 Board packet.  President Baland stated that after reviewing the cost comparison he was actually surprised at how close the cost is between flying down from Albuquerque on the state plane and driving down, especially when you factor in the cost of one nights stay in Alamogordo due to the distance.  He stated that we have 9 regular meetings scheduled each calendar year, 2 of which are held in Albuquerque.  Under the current system this means that two of the Regents and one NMSVH staff travel to Alamogordo 7 times a year on the state plane.  Given these numbers he wants to make sure that the school and Regents are traveling the most cost effective way possible, for the school.  He stated that he is open to all comments from the Board regarding this issue.  He stated that he has noticed that when the meetings are held in Albuquerque the staff and Regents from Alamogordo do not use the state plane to travel up to Albuquerque.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the staff does not use the state plane to travel to Albuquerque because of the logistics necessary for each meeting.  There are a large number of staff who must travel up, and a great deal of equipment that must be brought.  It is not feasible to travel on the state plane,
plus the state does not have a plane large enough to accommodate our needs.  Katherine Ingold stated that if we use the plane to come up to Albuquerque we still have to have staff drive up because of the equipment and necessity to set up early for the meeting.  Alicia McAninch stated that on looking at the budget and the amount that is contained in the Regent travel line item it appears that we are staying well below our budgeted expenditures.  President Baland stated that he just wants to make sure that NMSVH does not become a target for negative publicity.  He wants to make sure that we are being fiscally responsible, and that we can communicate that if the need should arise.  Katherine Ingold stated that she does not have a problem with the Regents in the northern part of the state traveling via state plane to meetings in the southern part of the state.  Would it be reasonable to expect the Regents up north to get up at 4:00 a.m. in the morning to travel via car to Alamogordo for a meeting and then travel back on the same day, or to remain overnight in Alamogordo and lose two days of work at their jobs versus one day lost when traveling via plane?   She stated that she does not know that that is a reasonable expectation.  She stated that every one of the Regents are going to have a time when they need some considerations.  President Baland stated that another option that we need to discuss is the use of commercial air transportation versus state plane transportation.  At the current time Alamogordo does not have a commercial carrier providing service.  John Williams stated that at this there are three carriers that are looking into providing service to Alamogordo.  Alamogordo does not currently have commercial air service.  President Baland asked if anyone remembers what round trip air fare was from Albuquerque to Alamogordo and return.  John Williams stated that he remembers that it was under $300.00.  Katherine Ingold stated that she had seen round trip fares for approximately $150.00.  President Baland stated that a concern is, even if commercial air travel is available, would the carriers flight schedule coincide with the scheduled board meetings.  We need to make sure that we can get into Alamogordo in time for the 9:00 a.m. convening, and that we have a flight available for return that does not require an unreasonably long delay in departure following the close of Board business.  President Baland stated that we need to discuss the possibility of flying commercial once a carrier starts providing service to Alamogordo.  Then we will know what the individual round-trip airfare will be and can compare that cost against the cost of traveling via state plane.  President Baland stated that another option to explore would be an increase in the number of meetings in Albuquerque.  Katherine Ingold stated that increasing the number of meetings in Albuquerque would not be cost effective because of the cost of sending a large number of staff and the Regents to Albuquerque.  Superintendent Jennings stated that as she sees it, it would cost more to have the Regents in the northern part of the state drive down for meetings, remain overnight, and return up north the next day.  The use of the state plane is more cost effective.  President Baland asked if the other Regents feel that traveling by car to Albuquerque would result in enough of a cost savings to warrant stopping the use of the state plane for Board of Regent’s meetings.  None of the Regents felt that driving would be more cost effective due to the distance and time required, and the necessity for an overnight stay in 
Alamogordo.  John Williams stated that once a commercial carrier is identified to provide service to Alamogordo he will determine what the cost of round-trip airfare would be between Albuquerque and Alamogordo.  He will present that information to the Board.  If the Board feels that the cost of commercial travel is more cost effective that method of travel could be discussed at a future meeting.  He also stated that if the cost is much cheaper than the state plane, and if it is the desire of the Board, he can book Regents on commercial air travel when the schedules coincide with our meeting schedule.  President Baland stated that he would be comfortable with that option.  We just need to make sure that the commercial air carrier’s flight schedule can accommodate our Board meeting schedule.  We do not want to have to either rush a meeting because of a commercial flight schedule, or table items because of the lack of time.  John Williams stated that he can check flight schedules once a commercial carrier is identified.  John Williams stated that he feels that the Board and school will be protected from negative press regarding the use of the state plane by putting into place a number of options for Regent travel, such as we have during this meeting.  We can address each meeting individually and determine which method of travel would be most cost effective.  President Baland asked if we should develop a Board policy to address this issue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we already have a Board policy that requires the superintendent to ensure that Regent’s are using the most cost effective method of transportation.  She stated that she will email that policy to the Board for their review, and revision if necessary.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that the very minimal cost savings involved does not necessitate changing the method of travel for Board meetings.  She also stated that we have a large amount of documentation that shows that the Board is being fiscally responsible in the area of Regent travel.  President Baland stated that he understands that we will review NMSVH Policy 095 which deals with Regent travel to ensure that everyone is comfortable with the content.  In addition, once commercial air service is restored to Alamogordo we will review the carrier’s schedule and airfare to determine if it is more cost advantageous to utilize commercial air travel versus state plane transportation to conduct Regent business.  President Baland asked that NMSVH Policy 095 be placed on the October 1 Board agenda for review.  All Regents were in agreement.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
Superintendent Jennings reported that letters were sent to the senior swimmers and aerobics participants informing them of the requirement for personal liability insurance.  A copy of the letters have been included in the Board packet.  She stated that she has not received any feedback from the aerobics participants, however she did get a visit from a senior swim participant who was very respectful and fully understood the need for the personal liability insurance.  The senior swimmers are looking into different options that would allow them to provide the 
required personal liability insurance.  The school has communicated that we are more than willing to work with them so that they can resume the senior swim, however we must comply with school policy.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she also provided a copy of a letter that she received from State Land Commissioner Patrick Lyons.  She stated that she feels that the content of the letter is optimistic in identifying a piece of land in Albuquerque that we can possibly obtain through a swap. If we can obtain this piece of land it would be a good site for the new ECP.  Retha Coburn and Linda Lyle are sharing this information with the Commission on Higher Education today in Silver City.  

C.
Capital Projects Update.

Alicia McAninch asked if the sidewalk repair project has been completed.  Justin Burks stated that all of the sidewalk sections that were identified as being uneven or hazardous have been repaired.  There are still some sections on campus that may have a hairline crack but have not been deemed hazardous.  Superintendent Jennings stated that 58 sections of sidewalk were identified and repaired.  Alicia McAninch complimented Justin Burks and his crew for the rapid response to maintenance problems on the campus.  She cited a leak that appeared in Ditzler Auditorium during staff orientation.  She also thanked the maintenance and housekeeping crew for traveling to the ECP and taking care of work at that site.  She stated that she is glad to see that maintenance is visiting the ECP more frequently to ensure that it remains safe for the students and staff.  
D.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
E
Student Trust Checklist – July 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

F. General Fund Checklist – July 2004.
There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:00 noon, Friday, August 20, 2004
(Approved:  1 Oct 2004)
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